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I.
Opening of the meeting (Item 1)

 LISTNUM  \l 7 
The third session of the Implementation and Compliance Committee was held at the MIE, Geneva, from 2-3 July 2005.  The Committee was called to order at 10.30 am by its chairman, Roy Watkinson.

 LISTNUM 
Ms. Sachiko Kuwabara-Yamamoto, the Executive Secretary of the Basel Convention, welcomed the members and made the opening statement.

 LISTNUM 
After the opening of the session, committee members introduced themselves.  The following members were present: 

Mr. Roy WATKINSON (Chair) 

Mr. Pavel SUIAN (Vice-Chair) 

Mr. Ibrahima SOW (Vice-Chair)

Mr. Miguel Angel HILDMANN (Vice-Chair) 

Mr. Akiho SHIBATA (Rapporteur)

Ms. Anne DANIEL

Ms. Qian WANG

Mr. Givi KALANDADZE

                             Ms. Yocasta VALENZUELA

                             Mr. Ratemo Waya MICHIEKA

                             Mr. Prakash KOWLESSER

Mr. Abdul HAMEED

                             Mr. Jürg BALLY
 LISTNUM 
Four new members of the Committee were present:  Ms. Yocasta VALENZUELA from Dominican Republic; Mr. Ratemo Waya MICHIEKA from Kenya; Mr. Abdul HAMEED from Pakistan; and Mr. Jürg BALLY from Switzerland.

II.
Adoption of the agenda (Item 2)
 LISTNUM 
The Committee included a standing agenda item entitled “Preparation of the Committee’s report to the eighth meeting of the Conference of the Parties on the work it has carried out to fulfil its functions under paragraphs 19 and 20 of the terms of reference (including status of submissions) and adopted the amended draft agenda (UNEP/CHW/CC/3/1).

III.
Bureau elections (Item 3)
 LISTNUM 
With five newly elected members, the Chair asked the Committee whether they wish to elect new bureau members.  

 LISTNUM 
A question was raised about quorum to take decisions and it was confirmed that 12 members of the committee were present.  Ten constitutes a quorum pursuant to paragraph 25 of the terms of reference.

 LISTNUM 
One member noted the need to consult with his region before making the decision.  The Committee took a short break for the members to have consultations among themselves for deciding whether a new bureau is needed.

 LISTNUM 
After the short break, it was agreed that subject to final confirmation from the Latin American and Caribbean region and the Asian region, the present bureau should continue until the eighth meeting of the Conference of the Parties.

IV.
Work programme 2005-2006 (Item 4)
(a)
Identification and analysis of difficulties relating to reporting obligations under the Basel Convention;

(b)
Identification and analysis of difficulties relating to designation and functioning of national competent authorities and focal points;

(c)
Identification and analysis of difficulties relating to development of national legislation to implement effectively the Basel Convention.  

 LISTNUM 
It was noted that the members from countries having difficulties relating to reporting obligations, designation and functioning of national competent authorities and focal points, and development of national legislation to implement the Convention should try to gather information from their respective countries by next meeting of the Compliance Committee.

 LISTNUM 
Some members suggested that country specific questionnaire would be more helpful than sending a general questionnaire.   It was noted that the Conference of the Parties asked the Compliance Committee to undertake the present work in systematic way and therefore, they should be cautious in taking the country specific approach.

 LISTNUM 
It was agreed that questionnaires should be sent to all the Parties, including those which do not have any difficulties.  It was noted that sending questionnaires to such Parties would be helpful in identifying how such Parties have overcome the difficulties.  

 LISTNUM 
It was also agreed that the Chair would make a statement during the fourth session of the Open-ended Working Group to inform the delegates of the work the Committee is going to undertake, in addition to circulating a note advising of their work to the delegates during the Working Group. 

Afternoon session

 LISTNUM 
The meeting reconvened at 14:00.

 LISTNUM 
The chairman brought again to the attention of the meeting item 3 of the Agenda (Bureau elections).  The GRULAC and the Asian region confirmed their agreement on the continuation of the present bureau until the eighth meeting of the Conference of the Parties and, therefore, it was so decided.

 LISTNUM 
The meeting continued its discussion of item 4 of the agenda.  The members had a thorough discussion on the content and format of the questionnaires included in documents UNEP/CHW/CC/3/2, UNEP/CHW/CC/3/3 and UNEP/CHW/CC/3/4.  

 LISTNUM 
It was agreed that a package composed of three questionnaires (national reporting; focal points and national authorities; and national legislation) and a cover note are to be sent to all Parties to the Convention.  The cover note shall provide information to the Parties on how to complete the questionnaires.

 LISTNUM 
It was further agreed that the consultant should redraft and redesign the questionnaires.  The Committee might create a small group to follow-up on the work of the consultant.  In redrafting the questionnaires, the consultant shall take into account the following general conclusions of the Committee:

(a)
The questionnaires should be precise and carefully drafted, and should follow a flow chart format, in order to get responses that will allow the Compliance Committee to understand the difficulties that Parties are having in fulfilling the obligations established by the Convention;

(b)
The questionnaires should build on information that is already available to the Secretariat;

(c)
Reference to information required to be transmitted under the Convention.

 LISTNUM 
The members lengthily discussed the issue of the language of the questionnaires and, in particular, whether the questionnaires and the cover note should be translated into all official UN languages.  After discussion, it was agreed that taking into account the goal of the questionnaires and having regard to the fact that language might be one of the main difficulties in responding to them, on an exceptional basis, questionnaires should be translated into all official UN languages.  Furthermore, it was agreed that although Parties should be encouraged to respond in English, responses in other official UN languages should be accepted.  The Secretariat noted that translating the cover note and the questionnaires as well as the responses received in languages other than English will have financial implications. 

 LISTNUM 
Some members proposed to postpone the discussion on the questionnaire on national legislation, as this was a politically sensitive issue and required a more in-depth discussion.  Nonetheless, it was decided that a two phases approach should be taken with regard to the national legislation questionnaire.  As a first step, very general questions as to the status of national legislation should be included in the package that is to be sent to the Parties.  At the next meeting, the Committee shall come back to this issue following the responses received.  

 LISTNUM 
It was also noted that in order to receive the relevant responses, an active dialogue between the consultant and the Parties might be useful.  Therefore, it was agreed that the consultant might contact the person responding the questionnaires in order to help him/her with the response. 

 LISTNUM 
Further, it was agreed that responses to the questionnaire should be confidential and that this should be indicated in the cover note to the Parties accompanying the questionnaires.  One delegate suggested that the issue of the confidentiality of the responses to the questionnaires should be included in the statement that the chairman will present to the OEWG meeting. 

 LISTNUM 
One member suggested that members of the Committee should encourage their countries to respond thoroughly to the questionnaires, even when such countries did not have difficulties in complying with the obligations under the Convention but could provide some ‘success stories’ in the implementation of the Convention.  Another member suggested that members could also encourage at least another country member of their region.

 LISTNUM 
Finally, it was agreed that the Committee should create a subgroup composed of the Chair and a member of each region that will finish the terms of reference for the consultants.

V.
Consideration of the procedures of the Committee and possible lacunae (agenda 5)
 LISTNUM 
Many members thanked the Secretariat for preparing the documentation UNEP/CHW/CC/3/5 on the possible procedural lacunae in the Terms of Reference.  The Committee had internal exchange of views on the documentation.  It was agreed that no change to the Terms of the Reference should be made at this point of time where no case has been submitted, and to defer the consideration of procedural lacunae to the next meeting of the Committee.

 LISTNUM 
Ms. Anne Daniel volunteered to work inter-sessionally with the Secretariat to identify issues that require guidance from the Committee to the Secretariat, as well as issues that affect the operation of the Committee using the documentation prepared by the Secretariat.  The Chair requested such correspondence copied to him.

Second day of the meeting  
VI.
Brief guide/leaflet on the Committee (functions and procedures) (agenda 6)
 LISTNUM 
The meeting reconvened at 9:00.
 LISTNUM 
The Secretariat made a brief presentation on the design of the leaflet.  It was agreed to leave the design of the leaflet to the Secretariat to decide.  

 LISTNUM 
The Committee then proceeded to the discussion on the text of the leaflet.  The members agreed that the leaflet should be less detailed and more concise.   The members, however, decided to use the present leaflet drafted by the Secretariat as a basis for discussion.  The members examined the leaflet page by page to determine what should be deleted and included.  The members agreed that the flowchart regarding the procedure for submission of cases should be included in the leaflet, and that the query boxes should be removed.  It was also agreed that the leaflet should be able to last for some time.       

 LISTNUM 
Lengthy discussions took place concerning the language of submissions.  The Chair noted that the issue is not resolved and he will take the issue again later in the meeting.

 LISTNUM 
It was agreed that there is a need to do more work on the leaflet outside of the present meeting, and that it should be finalized by Christmas in order to have it ready for the next Open-ended Working Group. 

 LISTNUM 
Professor Shibata volunteered to draft the leaflet for the consideration of the Committee by early November, which includes the flow chart on procedure for submission. Mr. Pavel Suian and Mr. Ratemo Waya Michieka volunteered to undertake the inter-sessional work with Professor Shibata.

 LISTNUM 
Finally, the issue of acknowledgement was discussed.    Professor Shibata agreed to explore the acknowledgement issue with his University.  The members agreed that the Government of United Kingdom should be acknowledged for funding the leaflet.  With regard to the acknowledgement of the University of one member, the members agreed to reflect on the matter intersessionally while the Secretariat was requested to check the UN rules to explore the possibility of such acknowledgement.

 LISTNUM 
After the discussions on agenda 7 and 8, the Chair brought again to the attention of the meeting the issue of language of submission.  The Secretariat suggested that given the current budget situation, only the summary of submissions could be translated which should be no more than 20 pages.  Furthermore, she proposed that the Chair could flag the issue of budget of the Committee to the fourth session of the Open-ended Working Group during the budget discussions.

 LISTNUM 
Members then discussed whether reference to the language of submissions should be made in the leaflet, in light of the fact that the language of submission is not mentioned in the Terms of Reference of the Committee. 

 LISTNUM 
For the reason that the leaflet must be consistent with the decision of the eighth meeting of the Conference of the Parties, and that there is a need to further elaborate on the language of submission in a different meeting, it was decided to leave the text as currently proposed by the Secretariat in the leaflet.  This text reads, “Submissions must be made in writing.  Submissions may be made in any of the official working languages of the Convention, i.e. Arabic, Chinese, English, French, Russian or Spanish”.  

VII. 
Consideration of checklist for preparation of national legislation (agenda 7)
 LISTNUM 
One member raised the question on the integration of the obligations under the Rotterdam and the Stockholm Convention into the checklist.  She felt that they should focus on the Basel Convention for the time being and that it is premature to include such obligations into the checklist.  She referred to the decision VII/32 of the COP7 and pointed out that the decision only requests the Secretariat to take “into account that such legislation may be combined with national legislation to implement the Rotterdam Convention… and the Stockholm Convention…” She proposed that it should be a clear checklist only for the Basel Convention.

 LISTNUM 
The members agreed that they need more time to examine the checklist.  The Chair volunteered to collate the comments from the members and to provide the Secretariat with integrated comments from the Committee in four months for the Secretariat to finalize the checklist.    
VIII. Adoption of report of the second session and matters arising from the second session (agenda 8)
 LISTNUM 
The issue of putting the summary of the report of each session on the website which was mentioned in the report of the second session was discussed.  One member reported to the Committee that the Montreal Compliance Committee uses the same report to inform their Parties of submission of cases.  It was agreed not to produce a summary of the report, and to put the same report on the website.  

 LISTNUM 
 Members considered the draft report of the second session and decided that the names of members should be deleted from the report, except for assignment of tasks to ensure free discussions at each meeting.  With the deletion of names of members, the report was adopted. 

 LISTNUM 
The Secretariat was requested to put the report of the second session both on the secure and non-secure section of the Basel website.    
IX.
Other matters (agenda 9)
 LISTNUM 
One member suggested that since the exchange of experiences with other compliance committee is important, such possibility should be discussed in the next meeting.  A few members agreed to the importance of such exchange of experiences.  

 LISTNUM 
The Chair proposed that the item on the side-event of the Committee, i.e. the launch of the leaflet, at the occasion of the fifth session of the Open-ended Working Group should be included in the agenda for the next Committee meeting.  

 LISTNUM 
The Committee agreed to undertake the inter-sessional work by using e-mails.

 LISTNUM 
One member informed that he will be posted in a foreign country in due course, and asked whether he needs to resign as a member of the Committee. The Committee agreed that , assuming his government continues to want him involved, there is nothing in the terms of reference that suggests he must resign.  

X.
Closure of the meeting (agenda 10)
 LISTNUM 
The meeting was closed at 13:00 p.m. Geneva time.
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